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	Introduction and announcements

	
	

	09/94
	New members were welcomed to the Committee.

	
	

	
	Starring of agenda items

	
	

	09/95
	The following additional items were starred for discussion: 10b and 16.

	
	

	
	Minutes of the previous meeting

	
	

	09/96
	The minutes of the meeting held on 25 June 2009 were agreed to be an accurate record of proceedings.

	
	

	
	Matters arising from the minutes

	
	

	09/97
	Minute 09/66 – membership and terms of reference of UCS committees. This information had been made available to the Partnerships offices of both validating universities.

	
	

	09/98
	Minute 09/68 – HE committees at UCS Learning Network Centres. Information on meeting dates for HE committees had been submitted to the universities and a schedule of attendance for 2009/10 had been agreed.

	
	

	09/99
	Minute 09/84 – academic links. Information on existing academic links had been incorporated into the briefing paper for the QAA collaborative provision audit.

	
	

	09/100
	Minute 09/85 – staff development activity. Information on UCS staff involvement in professional development activity organised by the validating universities had been incorporated into the briefing paper for the QAA collaborative provision audit. Staff development activity within the Learning Network Centres and allocation of staff time for postgraduate study were considered under minutes 09/109 and 09/153 below.

	
	

	
	Chairs’ Action

	
	

	09/101
	Members noted action taken by the joint Chairs on behalf of the Committee to approve a range of items as outlined in Paper JAC/09/59.

	
	

	09/102
	It was recommended to the Senates of the validating universities that the course title of FdA Teaching, Training and Development (offered at UCS Bury St Edmunds and UCS Otley) be changed to FdA Teaching, Training and Development in the Further Education and Skills Sector.

	
	

	
	Chairs’ Report

	
	

	09/103
	Members noted a range of items for information outlined in Paper JAC/09/60.

	
	

	
	JAC membership and terms of reference 2009/10

	
	

	09/104
	The membership and terms of reference for the Committee for 2009/10 were approved.

	
	

	
	Update on student enrolment 2009/10

	
	

	09/105
	Members noted a summary of student enrolment for the 2009/10 academic year, which had exceeded internal targets.

	
	

	
	Universities’ review of quality assurance and enhancement at UCS

	
	

	09/106
	The Committee received an update on action taken in response to the universities’ review of quality assurance and enhancement mechanisms at UCS in June 2008. The significant developments that had taken place to address the issues raised by the review panel were welcomed.

	
	

	
	UCS Staff Development Strategy

	
	

	09/107
	Members considered the draft UCS Staff Development Strategy, which had been developed in consultation with staff across the UCS network. Feedback to date had highlighted a need for greater emphasis on funding and the establishment of key priorities.

	
	

	09/108
	It was felt that scholarly activity should be more central to the strategy, and that it would be helpful to show more explicitly how the strategy interlinked with the staff appraisal process. 

	
	

	09/109
	Members discussed academic staff gaining higher qualifications to support their teaching. The commitment of UCS to enhancing staff qualifications at all levels was emphasised, although it was recognised that this had to operate within reasonable financial constraints.  The Research Club at UCS Ipswich provided a peer support group for staff undertaking research degrees. The mutual benefits that could be derived from research students at the validating universities engaging with UCS centres in course design and delivery were noted.

	
	

	09/110
	The draft strategy would be updated in light of feedback from the Committee and presented to the next meeting for approval.

	
	

	
	Update on UCS Executive

	
	

	09/111
	Members noted the membership and terms of reference of the UCS Executive team, as summarised in papers JAC/09/65 and JAC/09/66. The inclusion of Heads of School within the UCS Executive and the establishment of quarterly meetings with the Strategic Management Group were welcomed as a means of ensuring appropriate emphasis on academic issues, thereby addressing recommendation 6 of the review.

	
	

	
	UCS management and academic committee structure charts

	
	

	09/112
	Members noted charts showing the UCS management structure and academic committees within UCS, which together served to address recommendation 7 of the review.

	
	

	
	Summary of progress with academic communities and academic links

	
	

	09/113
	Members received an update on progress with academic communities and academic links. There were plans to facilitate the development of eleven academic communities within key UCS subject areas, building on existing communities that already met on a regular basis. Academic links had been identified by both validating universities to support colleagues at UCS, and in some cases had already resulted in dialogue between institutions. The initiatives were welcomed as a means of addressing recommendation 9 of the review, and updates on progress would be provided at future meetings.

	
	

	
	UCS Quality Enhancement Strategy

	
	

	09/114
	The Committee considered the draft UCS Quality Enhancement Strategy, which demonstrated the commitment of UCS to moving beyond a compliance based system of quality management to promote and encourage enhancement. It was noted that the strategy had been considered by the UCS Academic Board and had yet to be updated in light of feedback from Board members. 

	
	

	09/115
	The Committee welcomed the development of the strategy and agreed that detailed feedback on content should be provided to the UCS Head of Quality outside the meeting. A final draft would be presented to the next meeting of the Committee for approval.

	
	

	
	UCS Academic Strategy

	
	

	09/116
	The Committee received the draft UCS Academic Strategy, which had been produced following extensive liaison with staff across UCS. An Academic Strategy Group had been formed to develop, monitor and review the strategy, and the draft strategy had been considered by the UCS Board and discussed with the validating universities through their respective Vice-Chancellors.

	
	

	09/117
	Members welcomed the articulation of the vision and future academic direction of UCS. Ensuring that the strategy reflected recent developments across the sector, including the recent ‘Higher Ambitions’ strategy paper produced by the Department for Business, Innovation and Skills, was suggested.

	
	

	09/118
	The strategy would be circulated to all UCS Schools and Centres for final comment, with a view to submission to the UCS Board in January 2010 for final approval. 

	
	

	
	UCS Student Engagement Strategy

	
	

	09/119
	The Committee received the draft UCS Student Engagement Strategy, which outlined the UCS approach to engaging students in their own learning and the role of students in evaluating their experiences and contributing to quality enhancement at UCS. 

	
	

	09/120
	Members suggested that more emphasis should be placed on how engagement would be facilitated for part-time students and students undertaking courses in the Learning Network Centres. The role of UCS staff in facilitating student engagement could also be better emphasised, although it was recognised that this was covered in the UCS Learning, Teaching and Assessment Strategy.

	
	

	09/121
	The strategy would be amended in light of feedback and would be brought back to the Committee for approval once it had been considered by the UCS Students’ Union Council.

	
	

	
	Student Charter

	
	

	09/122
	Members received a draft Student Charter, which outlined expectations of UCS and it’s students in terms of the fulfilment of the UCS vision.

	
	

	09/123
	The Charter was welcomed by the Students’ Union as a means of ensuring transparency of expectations. In the context of the government’s recent ‘Higher Ambitions’ strategy document, the charter represented a move in the right direction in terms of the availability of more public information on the higher education sector. 

	
	

	09/124
	Members emphasised the need to avoid the charter being perceived as a legal contract. In this context, it would be advisable to ensure that precepts were worded appropriately and for UCS to seek legal advice on the final draft prior to publication.

	
	

	
	National Student Survey Outcomes 2009

	
	

	09/125
	Members received a summary of the outcomes of the first National Student Survey undertaken at UCS during 2009. The minimum 50% response rate had been achieved and thus summary data had been published on the Unistats website. 

	
	

	09/126
	It was noted that 80% of UCS students had agreed with the statement that “overall, I am satisfied with the quality of the course”. This was close to the national average of 81% and comparable with satisfaction levels at the validating universities. Satisfaction levels for assessment and feedback were particularly commendable, with scope for sharing of good practice in this respect.

	
	

	09/127
	Scores had been less satisfactory in questions relating to organisation and management and learning resources. Although this was considered in part to be attributable to the legacy of students experiencing the transfer of provision to UCS in 2007 and the quality of teaching accommodation prior to the opening of the Waterfront Building at UCS Ipswich, the responses were being considered carefully by relevant academic and administrative departments to ensure improvements in the student experience in future.  The importance of picking these issues up through the SARE process was emphasised, with the annual academic report to the validating universities providing an institutional level response to the outcomes of the survey.

	
	

	09/128
	The validating universities recommended that UCS consider ways in which students could be informed of action taken in response to their feedback at an institutional level, for example through a ‘you said … we did’ promotional campaign. This would help to encourage student engagement in the 2010 survey. At course and School/Centre level, plans to adapt the SARE report template to include a publishable summary of action taken in response to student feedback were welcomed.

	
	

	
	Student retention and achievement report 2008/09

	
	

	09/129
	The Committee received a summary of student retention and achievement during the 2008/09 academic year, derived directly from the student database (SITS). The data showed in-year retention and the proportion of retained students who were able to complete their studies or successfully progress to the next level of study. It was hoped that future reports would facilitate cohort analysis, with cohorts starting to be labelled on SITS. The need to carefully distinguish between definitions of retention and achievement for internal and external purposes was noted.

	
	

	09/130
	The improvement on 2007/08 retention and achievement figures was noted, with high levels of retention and achievement in many courses. Those courses falling below institutional benchmarks would be subject to an audit process to identify the reasons for poor performance, which would facilitate the development of action plans to improve retention and achievement.

	
	

	09/131
	The reliability of the data was discussed. It was noted that UCS were working to improve the accuracy of data derived from SITS, for example by ensuring that all resit results were captured in the reports. This had particularly affected the accuracy of the data from the Learning Network Centres.

	
	

	09/132
	It was agreed that analysing the data in terms of student entry profiles would be useful to provide information on the success of the widening participation agenda. 

	
	

	
	Update on the UCS virtual learning environment, Wolsey

	
	

	09/133
	Members received an update on the development of the UCS virtual learning environment, Wolsey. Efforts had been made to encourage the use of Wolsey by staff and students across the UCS network, and analysis of usage figures showed that this was beginning to have a positive effect. 

	
	

	
	Evaluation of the publication and use of information on quality and standards at UCS

	
	

	09/134
	The Committee noted the action plan arising from an evaluation of the publication and use of information on quality and standards at UCS, which had been undertaken to ensure that UCS and the validating universities met information requirements for the sector. The implementation of the plan would be overseen by the Partnership Management Team. 

	
	

	
	Professional, Statutory and Regulatory Body activity

	
	

	09/135
	Members received an update on action taken in response to the Ofsted inspection of FE Initial Teacher Training in 2008 (all UCS centres); a re-accreditation report for the Postgraduate Diploma in Personnel Management at UCS Ipswich by the Chartered Institute of Personnel and Development; a Nursing and Midwifery Council Programme Monitoring Report for pre-registration Learning Disability Nursing and Specialist Community Public Health Nursing (School Nursing) at UCS Ipswich; and a General Social Care Council re-approval report for BA (Hons) Social Work at UCS Ipswich. 

	
	

	
	Annual report on the conduct of Assessment Boards

	
	

	09/136
	Members received an annual report on the conduct of assessment boards across UCS during 2008/09, which had been informed by a report from the validating universities on their observation of a sample of assessment board meetings. The importance of ensuring consistent external representation at assessment boards was emphasised. In response to this, the UCS Assessment Board policy had been strengthened to emphasise that external examiner attendance was a requirement, and that non-attendance would be approved by the UCS Academic Registrar only in exceptional circumstances (see minute 09/155 below). The importance of timely consideration of mitigating circumstances applications and ensuring adequate academic representation at assessment board meetings was also emphasised. 

	
	

	09/137
	UCS were planning to provide staff development sessions on the conduct of assessment boards, and the Committee strongly endorsed the proposal that these should be made mandatory for all relevant staff.

	
	

	
	Annual report on appeals, complaints, academic misconduct and professional misconduct / unsuitability

	
	

	09/138
	The Committee received annual reports on student appeals, complaints, academic misconduct and professional misconduct / unsuitability cases during 2008/09, all of which had been dealt with according to agreed procedures.

	
	

	
	External examiner appointments for 2009/10

	
	

	09/139
	The Committee received a summary of external examiners approved by the validating universities to oversee UCS courses during 2009/10.

	
	

	
	Summary of issues raised by external examiners 2008/09

	
	

	09/140
	The Committee received a report from the UCS Head of Quality on significant points arising from an analysis of external examiner reports for 2008/09. Strengths, issues and actions would feed into SARE reports at course and Centre/School level. The Chairs of JAC or their nominees would be reviewing all 2008/09 external examiner reports in due course.

	
	

	
	Update on Essex QAA Collaborative Provision Audit

	
	

	09/141
	Members received an updated timeline for the QAA Collaborative Provision Audit. The draft institutional briefing paper had been circulated to members for comment, with any feedback to be submitted to Kay Thompson by 18 December 2009. 

	
	

	
	Update on QAA Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review

	
	

	09/142
	Members received an oral update on preparations for QAA Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review (IQER), which would be taking place in 2011 (developmental engagements) and 2012 (summative review). Representatives from all UCS centres and the validating universities were meeting regularly to look at key themes in preparation for IQER, including HE strategies, student engagement and the academic infrastructure. Relevant members of the Learning Network would be undertaking training with the QAA in the new year in preparation for their role as college nominees on developmental engagement teams and facilitators for summative review. 

	
	

	
	Update on outcomes of 2008/09 validation activity

	
	

	09/143
	Members received a summary of the outcomes of 2008/09 validation activity. All conditions of validation had been met and approved by the relevant validation panel chairs, with the exception of FdA Personal Training with Sports Therapy at UCS Lowestoft which was not running in 2009/10.

	
	

	
	Validation report for BSc (Hons) Construction Management (level 6 progression route) at UCS Bury St Edmunds

	
	

	09/144
	Following a successful site approval visit, the Committee recommended to the Senates of the validating universities that BSc (Hons) Construction Management (an existing level 6 progression route already offered by UCS at Suffolk New College) be approved for delivery at UCS Bury St Edmunds for a period of four years commencing September 2009. The requirements of validation had been met and approved by the panel chair. 

	
	

	
	Schedule of validation events for 2009/10 and 2010/11

	
	

	09/145
	Noted

	
	

	
	New course and revalidation proposals

	
	

	09/146
	Members received a range of new course and revalidation proposals for 2010 and 2011 entry. The process for initial scrutiny of course titles by the validating universities to ensure complementarity of provision was discussed. The Academic Strategy Committee planned to introduce a CAT 0 form to cover this initial stage, which would help to improve the transparency of the process. 

	
	

	09/147
	The following new courses were approved to proceed to publicity and validation:

2010 entry – UCS Ipswich

· CertHE / FdA Health Care Practice (End of Life Care)

2011 entry – UCS Bury St Edmunds

· BSc (Hons) Building Services Engineering (level 6 progression route)

· BA / BA (Hons) Children’s Care, Learning and Development (level 6 progression route)

· CertHE / FdSc Quantity Surveying

	
	

	09/148
	The following courses were approved to proceed to revalidation during 2009/10:

UCS Bury St Edmunds

· CertHE / FdA Graphic Design 

UCS Ipswich

· CertHE / DipHE / BA / BA (Hons) Computer Games Design

· BA / BA (Hons) Early Learning 
· CertHE / DipHE / BA (Hons) Film (replacing Film and Media Studies) 

· CertHE / DipHE / BA / BA (Hons) Graphic Design (including pathways in Graphic Illustration and Motion Graphics) 

· CertHE / DipHE / BA / BA (Hons) Interior Architecture (replacing Interior Design) 

· BSc (Hons) Nurse Practitioner
UCS Lowestoft

· CertHE / FdA / BA (Hons) Management and Leadership (replacing Business Management)

	
	

	09/149
	Approval of the revalidation of the existing post-registration Continuing Professional Development programme for health and social care practitioners (under the new course title of DipHE / BA (Hons) / PGCert / PGDip / MA Health and Social Care Practice) would be undertaken by Chairs’ Action after the meeting, once completion of the initial screening process for new course titles had been confirmed. 

	
	

	09/150
	The following courses were approved to proceed to revalidation during 2010/11:

UCS Ipswich

· BSc (Hons) Diagnostic Radiography

· BSc (Hons) Radiotherapy and Oncology (replacing Oncology and Radiotherapy Technology) 

	
	

	09/151
	Members discussed the proposal to introduce a new range of joint courses at UCS Bury St Edmunds from 2011 (JAC/09/104;106-109). It was confirmed that the centre planned to replace the existing suite of major/minor courses in the humanities and social sciences area with a broader range of joint courses, with the target first intake figure of 52 representing anticipated recruitment across all courses. It was agreed that the proposal should clearly flag the intention to revalidate and extend the existing range of courses, and should be re-submitted on a single CAT 1 form for approval under Chairs’ Action. 

	
	

	
	Summary of peer observations of teaching 2008/09

	
	

	09/152
	Members received a summary report from the UCS Head of Quality on the outcomes of peer observation during 2008/09. Examples of good practice would be taken to the UCS Learning, Teaching and Assessment Group for further consideration and dissemination.

	
	

	
	UCS staff development updates

	
	

	09/153
	The Committee received a report on staff development activity taking place in Schools and Centres during 2008/09. The intention to develop a consistent template for future reporting was noted, which would include information on total HE staff numbers for contextual purposes. The Head of the School of Arts and Humanities reported on plans to enhance engagement in research and scholarly activity, which had been given added impetus by recent curriculum changes across the School. Staff within the Schools of Nursing and Midwifery and Health, Science and Social Care had also been engaged in a range of scholarly activity, reflecting the energetic commitment of staff and the management team to ongoing professional development. At the Learning Network Centres, a number of staff were undertaking higher qualifications and were engaged in internal and external professional development activity.

	
	

	
	Update from Policies and Procedures Working Group

	
	

	09/154
	Members received a report from the Policies and Procedures Working Group and noted that a range of UCS policies and procedures had been subject to minor amendment to reflect the recent reorganisation and title changes within UCS. 

	
	

	
	UCS Assessment Board Policy

	
	

	09/155
	The Committee approved the revised Assessment Board policy, which had been strengthened in light of the feedback on 2008/09 assessment boards noted in minute 09/136 above. 

	
	

	
	Regulations for Taught Postgraduate Level Awards

	
	

	09/156
	The revised Regulations for Taught Postgraduate Level Awards were approved. Consideration would be given to the introduction of a merit banding for the 2010/11 academic year. 

	
	

	
	Report from UCS Academic Board 

	
	

	09/157
	Members received the revised membership and terms of reference of UCS Academic Board for 2009/10 and the minutes of the Learning, Teaching and Quality Committee (LTQC) meeting held on 21 July 2009. It was noted that LTQC had been merged with the Academic Board to form a single committee, the UCS Academic Board, which had met for the first time on 12 November 2009. The minutes would be submitted to the next meeting.

	
	

	
	Any other business

	
	

	09/158
	None

	
	

	
	Date of remaining meetings for the 2009/10 academic year

	
	

	09/159
	Thursday 11 March 2010, 14:00 – 16:00, UCS Ipswich

Thursday 10 June 2010, 14:00 – 16:00, UCS Ipswich

	
	


Dr Kay Thompson

Academic Partnerships Manager

University of Essex

November 2009
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